SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 4th JUNE 2019 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr T Norton, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr A Westlake, Cllr L Hungin,  Cllr A Anderson, Cllr J Smith, Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr J Holder
In attendance: Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mr T Harding, District Cllr S Patel and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: A Hearnes Meadow resident had a concern about planning application PL/19/1468/FA - Demolition of existing dwelling and erection of detached dwelling with associated outbuildings and tennis court. Manor Farm, School Lane.  The planning application stated that “…the applicant has reached an in principle agreement with the owners of the adjacent stables to bring any larger vehicles to site via their property, accessed directly from Hearnes Meadow.”  This access should only be used in emergencies and will be addressed directly with the Planning department.  The resident also stated that the hedge on the track to Manor Farm was overgrown and needed cutting back. 
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  None

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the May meeting were approved by Cllr Hungin and Cllr Smith.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· It was agreed that a limited liability sign is required at all three entrances to Green Meadow.  The wording was agreed. The final design will be circulated and then ordered with a sign maker.   (Action – Cllr Holder, Clerk)  
· The tie wraps which have been placed on the top bar over the swings to stop birds landing need replacing.  (Action – Cllr Holder)  
· The Cemetery gate has now been washed down and looks in reasonable condition.  A local contractor has painted the green gate from Green Meadow to the school.  
· It had been requested that rubber matting could be installed between the boot brushes and Recreation Ground car park.  The matting will be researched.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 
· The Pavilion Fire Emergency Plan has been reviewed.  
· The Pavilion risk inspection report will be sent to the Clerk.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 
· An email was sent to the Bottom Lane resident who was concerned about the speeding traffic in Bottom Lane.  It has been agreed that the MVAS would be placed in Bottom Lane to help reduce traffic speed.
· An email was sent to the School Lane resident who is concerned about the parking on the verge opposite the Parish Church Hall stating that parking enforcement is outside the jurisdiction of the Parish Council.  
· Following the annual playground safety report, two pieces of play equipment were identified as needing some work.  Kompan have been sent details of the work required and are sending a service quote.  (Action – Clerk)
· The trip hazard on the pavement outside Green Meadow has now been repaired.
· Mr J Maddox is inspecting the Jubilee Hall accounts.
· A quotation for a grab lorry to clear the items unearthed in the Allotment clearance work was approved and the work will be ordered.  (Action – Cllr Thomas) 
· The tap cover by the cricket square has now been unearthed.
· The CCTV requires a service visit.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk inspections: Cllr Anderson had completed the April inspection and issues raised on the form were discussed.  It was agreed to remove all of the posts around the cricket square as they keep being vandalised.  The extra grass cutting will also be stopped.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)  Tree foliage was blocking the streetlight in Jubilee Walk and will be cut back.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  Cllr Westlake and Cllr Smith have completed the June inspection and noted the following issues:-  The rubber surface under the toddler swings was noted to be worn and needed monitoring.  The concrete post on the boundary of the Cemetery had been removed.  The neighbour has stated that they would replace a wooden post.  The paint on the bench by the fitness equipment had bubbled.  This would be photographed and reported to the manufacturer. The Jubilee Walk hedge on Orchard Road needs cutting back.  (Action – Clerk)  Following the internal audit it was agreed that a separate sheet will be completed for maintenance so that important health and safety issues can be separately monitored.  (Action – Cllr Oakley-Davison, Clerk)
III. HEALTH AND SAFETY:    The Health and Safety inspection list will be updated.  (Action - Clerk)  
IV. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
V. Correspondence:  
· A quotation to reapply the anti-vandal paint to the Pavilion and shed roofs was approved.  A new sign will also be requested as the previous sign had been vandalised.  (Action – Clerk)  
· The Parish Council Annual Governance and Accountability Return for 2018/19 had been sent to external auditor PKF Littlejohn LLP.

· Mr I Penfold the Facilities Manager at Perkin Elmer offered to assist the parish with projects over the summer. 

· A letter had been received from a Gurnells Road resident concerned about residents placing large rocks or stones on the grass verge near the narrow/single lane in Bottom Lane just below the junction with Orchard Road.  The matter will be discussed with the Local Area Technician.  (Action – Clerk)

· A letter had been sent to a Manor Road resident following a complaint about alleged damage to two of her plants. (Action – Cllr Hungin)
VI.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
     £4,715.07
Income received:-




   
    £16,439.71

The closing bank balances at 31st May 2019 totalled:-              £69,742.05
A streetlight in Long Grove had been damaged following a road traffic accident.  Quotations had been requested for a replacement light.   The quotations will be forwarded to the insurance company.

A quotation had been received for a fixed wiring test of the Pavilion.  An alternative quotation will be sought.  (Action – Clerk)
i. Review the Internal Audit report for 2018/19:  The internal audit report stated that the systems are in good order and efficiently run.  The following points highlighted in the report were agreed; the Asset register would consolidate items on the schedule for future audits, the Bank reconciliations would be signed by another Councillor if the Treasurer is not available, the risk assessment forms should only be for identified risks and the status should be regularly updated on the form. Thanks were given to the Clerk for the work on the accounts.  A response will be sent to the auditor.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
VII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website. 
Permitted

PL/19/0815/FA
Grove Lodge, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Garden room outbuilding.
PL/19/0685/FA
Bovington, 29 Orchard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XU

Demolition of existing garage. Two-storey /single-storey side extension.
It was agreed to write to CDC about planning application PL/19/1468/FA - Demolition of existing dwelling and erection of detached dwelling with associated outbuildings and tennis court, Manor Farm, School Lane, Seer Green as there were concerns raised about access.   Heavy vehicles that would need to regularly access the site would need to cross the heavily used footpaths and the ensuing safety risks would need to be mitigated and controlled.  Clarification was also required about access from Hearnes Meadow as this should only be used for emergency access.  A letter detailing the concerns will be sent to the Planning Department.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)
It was agreed to write to the Planning department about planning application PL/19/1409/FA for the demolition of existing garages and erection of 3 dwelling houses with associated car parking and landscaping - garages Off Hearnes Meadow.  It was noted from the plans submitted that most of the trees/shrubs earmarked for removal are not in the application boundary so should not be removed especially along the boundary of the footpath. The Parish Council objects to the specific removal of three mature trees as there is no rationale for this.  Car parking in Hearnes Meadow is already a serious problem and it was noted that Highways Development require a parking beat survey for the surrounding highway and a parking accumulation exercise for the existing garages.  There is reference in the preliminary study to an asbestos risk from the old concrete flooring of the garages.  The intrusive investigative study needs to be completed and recommendations made prior to any development.  British Gas currently hold an existing easement over a substantial strip of land that runs from the end of Hearnes Meadow through the garage court and Paradigm have previously been prohibited from causing any disturbance to this area due to the proximity of what appears to be a major gas supply pipe.  The Parish Council would like to understand if this still exists or what and how has this easement changed.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)
Cllr Patel advised that he had called the two planning applications listed above into committee and will be copied in to both letters from the Parish Council.  (Action – Clerk)  

i. Local Plan Consultation:  The public consultation on the Chiltern and South Bucks Joint Local Plan 2036 starts on Friday 7th June and will close on Friday 19th July.  The Plan will be studied and the implications for Seer Green will be circulated to Councillors for discussion at the next meeting.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Cllr Hungin)  Posters advertising the consultation will be placed on the noticeboards and website.  (Action – Clerk)  
VIII.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. TENNIS COURT:  Following three quotations and a detailed discussion a vote was taken on whether to proceed with a consultation on the proposed idea of installing a Tennis Court in the North-West corner of the Recreation Ground abutting the allotments.  It was agreed with 8 out of 9 votes in favour of the consultation.  The Councillor who voted against the proposal asked for it to be noted that they were against the loss of green space.   A sub-committee will be formed to develop the consultation.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hungin, Cllr Smith and Cllr Holder)
IX.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL Jubilee Hall was hit by lightning and several electrical items were damaged.  The cost of the damage will be totalled to see whether a claim should be made against insurance.   (Action – Clerk)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  Following a quotation it was resolved to ask the arboriculturist recommended by Bucks, Berks, Oxon Wildlife Trust (BBOWT), Mr N Dunbar, to carry out the annual tree survey.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  It was agreed to get a quotation for further holly clearance in Green Wood to be carried out this autumn/winter.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  Contact will be made with Earthworks Volunteer group to assist with maintenance in Green Wood.  An idea was suggested to install ‘fairy doors’ in some of the trees in Green Wood.  It was agreed that at a future meeting it will be presented how this could be achieved including the costing implications.  (Action – Cllr Holder)  This will be discussed further at a future meeting.  The football penalty area will be reseeded over the summer.  The areas will be covered by tarpaulin.  (Action - Cllr Anderson)  Rat activity had been noticed at the rear of the Pavilion.  A professional inspection of the area will be arranged.  (Action – Clerk)  A sign will be placed in the corner of the Recreation Ground where there have been small fires lit advising that the area is under CCTV and that bonfires are prohibited.  (Action – Clerk)  
X.
information items:  Two small conifers had been stolen from the planter on the Bottom Lane entrance gate.  The meeting closed at 9.30pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 2nd July 2019, at 7.30pm at Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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